

Testimony of Luther Val Giddings, Ph.D. Senior Fellow Information Technology & Innovation Foundation

Submitted to the Boulder County Commission

Hearing on the Boulder County Parks & Open Space Cropland Policy

> February, 29 2016 Boulder, Colorado

In December, 2011 the Boulder County Commission advanced and enabled sustainable agriculture by approving the Boulder County Parks and Open Space Cropland Policy. This allowed the planting and harvesting on Boulder County leased open space of corn and sugarbeets improved through biotechnology to tolerate applications of the safest herbicide on the market; and for corn that would resist corn rootworm and certain other insect pests by incorporating a safe and effective pesticide approved for and widely used by organic farmers.

The experience in Boulder County subsequent to the Commission's 2011 decision has been entirely positive, and consistent with that of more than 18 million farmers around the world, who have found biotech crops to reduce their environmental impacts and cut their reliance on pesticide sprays while increasing their yields, their profits, and the quality of their harvests.¹ The proposal from the Farmer's Alliance for Integrated Resources (FAIR) to renew and build upon the positive results of the 2011 decision to allow additional crop varieties improved through biotechnology is therefore grounded in and supported by experience, and is sound and deserving of support.

There have been a number of notable developments in the past five years. Some of the most important are summarized below.

SAFETY

The global scientific consensus on the safety of crops and foods improved through biotechnology was formidable in 2011.² The case has been materially strengthened since then, to the extent that it is now even stronger than the case for anthropocentric climate change.³ It remains a fact that not a single example of harm to humans or animals has been shown to result from exposure to or consumption of biotech improved crops or foods. The most notorious publication claiming to have found harm to rats in a laboratory experiment has been retracted.⁴ Other papers making similar claims have been retracted, and the research team from which they emerged has been found guilty and disciplined for data manipulation and fraud.⁵

A major review of the most recent decade of risk assessment research on transgenic crops corroborates voluminous prior work that found not only that there are no potential risks unique to the use of modern biotechnology to improve seeds or livestock, but that negative consequences, unique or not, have been conspicuously absent.⁶ Meanwhile, the organic industry and their allies funding the campaigns of disparagement against GMOs and GM food continues to deliver one crisis of pathogen contaminated food after another, too many with fatal consequences.⁷

A major study covering more than one hundred billion animals that consumed feed derived all or in part from biotech improved crops over more than two decades not only found no negative health impacts, but that the average health of the animals eating GM feed increased over this period.⁸ Meanwhile, the number of international scientific organizations endorsing the safety of agricultural biotechnology and its products continues to climb, now including more than 270 credible professional groups.⁹ This is why, despite the politics, even European authorities have acknowledged the safety of these crops and foods.

Indeed, the use of more precise technology and the greater regulatory scrutiny probably make them even safer than conventional plants and foods; and if there are unforeseen environmental effects - none have appeared as yet - these should be rapidly detected by our monitoring requirements. On the other hand, the benefits of these plants and products for human health and the environment become increasingly clear.¹⁰ The main conclusion to be drawn from the efforts of more than 130 research projects, covering a period of more than 25 years of research, and involving more than 500 independent research groups, is that biotechnology, and in particular GMOs, are not per se more risky than e.g. conventional plant breeding technologies...

ENVIRONMENTAL IMPACTS

Data and experience confirm that the use of "GMOs" in agriculture has allowed farmers to replace older, increasingly obsolete chemistry with a new generation of pest and weed control measures with a lower, more sustainable environmental footprint. Opponents of innovation claim falsely that the use of pesticides has increased, and these claims have even been published in the scientific literature. They have been severely criticized, however, for relying on dubious extrapolations from incomplete data, and invalid statistical analysis.¹¹ Data from independent third parties make it very clear, in fact, that the use of pesticides has dropped dramatically since the introduction of crops improved through biotechnology (Figure 1), as even some elements of the organic industry admit.¹²



Figure 1: Insecticide use in corn and cotton declined in most years following GE crop adoption.

Source: USDA, Economic Research Service using data from USDA, National Agricultural Statistics Service, Agricultural Chemical Usage Reports and Quick Stats.

Having failed to substantiate their claims of harm from biotech improved crops, opponents have mounted campaigns to demonize glyphosate, the active ingredient in Roundup herbicide, the use of which has increased significantly in tandem with biotech crops. In particular, they claim glyphosate is carcinogenic, based on a politicized review by a minor arm of the World Health Organization.¹³ But glyphosate is widely recognized by regulatory agencies around the world as one of the safest agricultural chemicals ever used, and the smear campaign is not supported by evidence.¹⁴

Opponents have also mounted a global propaganda campaign to demonize neonicotinoid seed treatments, and in particular to blame them for widespread negative impacts on honeybee populations, and "Colony Collapse Disorder" although expert reviews have consistently identified other causes, and found neonicotinoids innocent.¹⁵ Journalists have in fact discovered that anti-pesticide activists conspired to mislead policymakers and implement a ban on the use of neonicotinoids in Europe, which has deprived farmers of a valuable tool and done nothing to improve bee populations.¹⁶ It is also important to note that FAO statistics kept by the United Nations Food and Agriculture Organization show that there has been no global decline in honeybee populations, and that regional declines that have been seen do not correlate with the use of neonic seed treatments.¹⁷

Opponents also consistently fail to mention the numerous and well documented positive economic and environmental impacts from biotech improved crops.¹⁸ This is part of a consistent pattern of misrepresentation examined further in the following section

MAINSTREAM MEDIA COVERAGE OF ACTIVIST PROPAGANDA CAMPAIGNS

Perhaps the most surprising development in the last five years has been the dramatic shift in mainstream media coverage of opposition claims and campaigns. For many years previously the general pattern was for media to present opposition claims with little or no critical analysis. This is no longer the case. Prominent mainstream journalists have called out opponents for denying the scientific consensus on GM safety, and documented with devastating detail the degree of misrepresentation to which they routinely resort.¹⁹ Notable figures have defected from the opposition ranks, as former campaigners and skeptics have confronted the cognitive dissonance between their demands that policymakers act on the scientific consensus relating to anthropogenic climate change, while rejecting it with respect to GMOs.²⁰ And mainstream journalists have taken a skeptical approach, but discovered the facts confirm the safety of GM crops and foods, which offer tools for addressing serious and otherwise intractable challenges.²¹ The response from opponents increasingly is to resort to character assassination.²²

In summary, arguments advanced by opponents to innovation in agricultural biotechnology fail to withstand scrutiny. But the experience of farmers in growing GM crops in Boulder County has been consistent with that of farmers around the world, and uniformly positive. We urge the Commission to protect the ability of Boulder County farmers further to enhance the health and safety of Boulder County residents and their environment by renewing and expanding their freedom to grow these crops.

Thank you again for this opportunity to provide you with this testimony.

REFERENCES

- 1. Wilhelm Klümper and Matin Qaim, "A Meta-Analysis of the Impacts of Genetically Modified Crops," PLoS ONE 9(11): e111629. doi:10.1371/journal.pone.0111629, http://journals.plos.org/plosone/article?id=10.1371/journal.pone.0111629.
- 2. L. Val Giddings, "Points to Consider: The Worldwide Scientific Consensus on GMO Safety," The Innovation Files, May 22, 2014, http://www.innovationfiles.org/points-to-consider-the-worldwide-scientific-consensus-on-gmo-safety/.
- 3. Jon Entine and Rebecca Randall, "Scientific consensus on GMO safety stronger than for global warming," Genetic Literacy Project, January 29, 2015, https://www.geneticliteracyproject.org/2015/01/29/pewaaas-study-scientific-consensus-on-gmo-safety-stronger-than-for-global-warming/.
- 4. Elsevier Publishing, "Elsevier announces that the article "Long term toxicity of a Roundup herbicide and a Roundup-tolerant genetically modified maize," by Gilles Eric Séralini et al. has been retracted by the journal *Food and Chemical Toxicology,*" November 28, 2013, https://www.elsevier.com/about/press-releases/research-and-journals/elsevier-announces-article-retraction-from-journal-food-and-chemical-toxicology.
- 5. Di Bianca De Fazio, University Professor and Researchers Punished They falsified study on GMOs: The decision of the rector of University Federico II after the investigation of researchers coordinated by Infascelli of Veterinary Department; The allegations were confirmed: affected all authors with a formal warning that will impact on their careers," Napoli Republica, February 10, 2016, http://napoli.repubblica.it/cronaca/2016/02/09/news/universita_-133079638/?refresh_ce; Alison Abbott," Italian papers on genetically modified crops under investigation Work that describes harm from crops was cited in Italian Senate hearing," 18 January, 2016, Nature **529**, 268–269, http://www.nature.com/news/italian-papers-on-genetically-modified-crops-under-investigation-1.19183.
- Alessandro Nicolia, et al., "An overview of the last 10 years of genetically engineered crop safety research," Crit Rev Biotechnol, Early Online: 1–12, 2013, Informa Healthcare USA, Inc. DOI: 10.3109/07388551.2013.823595, https://www.geneticliteracyproject.org/wp-content/uploads/2013/10/Nicolia-20131.pdf.
- 7. Stephanie Strom, "Recalls of Organic Food on the Rise, Report Says," New York Times, August 20, 2015, http://www.nytimes.com/2015/08/21/business/recalls-of-organic-food-on-the-rise-report-says.html?_r=0.; American Council on Science and Health, "Why More Organic Food Means More Safety Recalls," September 4, 2015, http://acsh.org/2015/09/04/why-more-organic-food-means-more-safety-recalls/; Food Safety News Desk, "Germany E. coli Death Toll Rises," Food Safety News, June 10, 2011, http://www.foodsafetynews.com/2011/06/germany-e-coli-death-tollrises/.
- A. L. Van Eenennaam and A. E. Young, "Prevalence and impacts of genetically engineered feedstuffs on livestock populations," Journal of Animal Science Vol. 92 No. 10, p. 4255-4278,

https://www.animalsciencepublications.org/publications/jas/articles/92/10/4255?highlight=&search-result=1.
Daniel Norero, "More than 270 organizations and scientific institutions support the safety of GM crops," Si Quiero Transgenicos, September 25, 2015, http://www.siquierotransgenicos.cl/2015/06/13/more-than-240-organizations-and-scientific-institutions-support-the-safety-of-gm-crops/.

- European Commission, "GMO research in perspective: Report of a workshop held by External Advisory Groups of the "Quality of Life and Management of Living Resources" Programme," Press Release, October 8, 2001, (http://ec.europa.eu/research/fp5/eag-gmo.html and http://ec.europa.eu/research/fp5/pdf/eag-gmo.pdf.
- Graham Brookes, Janet Carpenter & Alan McHughen, "A review and assessment of 'Impact of genetically engineered crops on pesticide use in the US – the first sixteen years: Benbrook C (2012)' –Environmental Sciences Europe vol 24: 24 (September 2012)," PG Economics, UK,

http://www.pgeconomics.co.uk/pdf/Benbrook%202012%20GMcropsandpesticideusepaperreviewoct2012.pdf.

- 12. Maria Tortilla, "Organic Farming: Silent Spring, Revisited (2013)," Farming 4 Change Disruptive Agriculture, September 26, 2013, http://www.farmxchange.org/how-to-save-the-birds-and-bees/; Jorge Fernandez-Cornejo, Seth James Wechsler, and Michael Livingston, "Adoption of Genetically Engineered Crops by U.S. Farmers Has Increased Steadily for Over 15 Years," March 04, 2014, USDA/ERS website, http://www.ers.usda.gov/amber-waves/2014-march/adoption-of-genetically-engineered-crops-by-us-farmers-has-increased-steadily-for-over-15-years.aspx.
- 13. L. Val Giddings, "Roundup[®] a Carcinogen? Never Mind the Science...," Innovation Files, March 20, 2015, http://www.innovationfiles.org/roundup-a-carcinogen-never-mind-the-science/.

- Gary M. Williams, Robert Kroes, and Ian C. Munro, "Safety Evaluation and Risk Assessment of the Herbicide Roundup and Its Active Ingredient, Glyphosate, for Humans," Regulatory Toxicology and Pharmacology, Volume 31, pages 117-165 (2000), http://www.msal.gob.ar/agroquimicos/pdf/Williams-et-al-2000.pdf.
- 15. United States Department of Agriculture, Agricultural Research Service, National Honeybee Health Stakeholder Conference Steering Committee, "Report on the National Stakeholders Conference on Honeybee Health," October, 2012, http://www.usda.gov/documents/ReportHoneyBeeHealth.pdf; Jon Entine, "Bee Deaths Reversal: As Evidence Points Away From Neonics As Driver, Pressure Builds To Rethink Ban," Forbes, February 5, 2014, http://www.forbes.com/sites/jonentine/2014/02/05/bee-deaths-reversal-as-evidence-points-away-from-neonics-as-driverpressure-builds-to-rethink-ban/#5ccaab275f9d; L. Val Giddings, "GMOs, Neonicotinoids, and Aldo Leopold's Land Ethic: The Fish & Wildlife Service Brings a "Whole Foods" Approach to Wildlife While Shooting Itself in Our Foot," The Innovation Files, October 21, 2014, http://www.innovationfiles.org/gmos-neonicotinoids/.
- 16. Ben Webster, "Scientists accused of plotting to get pesticides banned," The Times, December 4, 2014, http://www.thetimes.co.uk/tto/environment/article4286838.ece.
- 17. United Nations Food & Agriculture Organization, Statistics Division, http://faostat3.fao.org/faostatgateway/go/to/search/beehives/E; SafeChemicalPolicy.org, "The number of honeybee hives have increased globally," http://www.safechemicalpolicy.org/the-number-of-honeybee-hives-have-increased-globally/.
- Klümper & Qaim, ibid; Graham Brookes and Peter Barfoot, "Global income and production impacts of using GM crop technology 1996–2013," GM Crops & Food: Biotechnology in Agriculture and the Food Chain Volume 6, Issue 1, 2015, http://www.tandfonline.com/doi/citedby/10.1080/21645698.2015.1022310.
- 19. Keith Kloor, "GMO Opponents Are the Climate Skeptics of the Left: Don't worry. Genetically modified corn isn't going to give you cancer," Slate, September 26, 2012, http://www.slate.com/articles/health_and_science/science/2012/09/are_gmo_foods_safe_opponents_are_skewing_the_science_t o_scare_people_.html; William Saletan, "Unhealthy Fixation: The war against genetically modified organisms is full of fearmongering, errors, and fraud. Labeling them will not make you safer," Slate, July 15, 2015, http://www.slate.com/articles/health_and_science/science/2015/07/are_gmos_safe_yes_the_case_against_them_is_full_of_fraud_lies_and_errors.html.
- 20. Mark Lynas, "Lecture to Oxford Farming Conference," 3 January 2013, http://www.marklynas.org/2013/01/lecture-to-oxford-farming-conference-3-january-2013/; Oliver Wright, "Ex-Greenpeace director denounces 'immoral' groups that campaign against GM foods Stephen Tindale says campaigners put 'ideology' before the needs of the poor," The Independent, 8 June, 2015, http://www.independent.co.uk/environment/ex-greenpeace-director-denounces-immoral-groups-that-campaign-against-gm-foods-10306370.html; Rahel Gebreyes, "Bill Nye Explains Why He Changed His Mind About GMOs," Huffington Post, May 11, 2015 http://www.huffingtonpost.com/2015/05/11/bill-nye-gmos-changed-mind_n_7245092.html; Nathanael Johnson, "Panic Free GMOs," A Grist Special Series, 8 July 2013 December 4, 2014, https://grist.org/series/panic-free-gmos/.
- 21. Tamar Haspel, "Genetically modified foods: What is and isn't true," Washington Post, October 15, 2013, https://www.washingtonpost.com/lifestyle/food/genetically-modified-foods-what-is-and-isnt-true/2013/10/15/40e4fd58-3132-11e3-8627-c5d7de0a046b_story.html; Amy Harmon, "A Race to Save the Orange by Altering Its DNA," The New York Times, July 27, 2013, http://www.nytimes.com/2013/07/28/science/a-race-to-save-the-orange-by-altering-itsdna.html?pagewanted=all&c_r=0.
- 22. Carey Gillam, "Following an Email Trail: How a Public University Professor Collaborated on a Corporate PR Campaign," U.S. Right to Know, January 29, 2016, http://usrtk.org/gmo/following-an-email-trail-how-a-public-university-professor-collaborated-on-a-corporate-pr-campaign/; Bruce Chassy, "The USRTK FOIA Campaign Against Academics: 40-plus years of public science, research and teaching under assault," AcademicsReview, September 2, 2015, http://academicsreview.org/2015/09/the-usrtk-foia-campaign-against-academics-40-plus-years-of-public-science-research-and-teaching-under-assault/; Nina Fedoroff, Peter Raven and Phillip Sharp, "The anti-GM lobby appears to be taking a page out of the Climategate playbook: Climate change is real and GM technology is safe, but those in denial want to undermine the public understanding of science with misinformation and pseudo-debate," The Guardian, March 9, 2015, http://www.theguardian.com/environment/2015/mar/09/gm-opponents-are-science-deniers; David Ropeik, "What's More Dishonest: Scientists Taking Corporate Cash or Mudslingers Attacking Them?," BigThink, November, 2015, http://bigthink.com/risk-reason-and-reality/the-folta-affair-question-the-scientist-who-takes-questionable-funding-or-the-mudslingers-who-assume-that-all-money-corrupts.